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Massachusetts Law Reform Institute
99 Chauncy Street, Suite 500, Boston, MA   02111-1703
(617) 357-0700 ext. 309   FAX  (617) 357-0777








March 26, 2007

Dr. JudyAnn Bigby, Secretary

Executive Office of Health and Human Services

One Ashburton Place, Room 1109

Boston, MA 02108
Re: April 1 Federal Poverty Levels
Dear Secretary Bigby:


On April 1, the Office of Medicaid adopts the 2007 federal poverty levels that determine eligibility and premium levels in MassHealth and Commonwealth Care. It is our understanding that the MassHealth agency does not plan to make an automatic adjustment for the existing caseload to reflect the 2007 poverty levels.  We believe the failure of the Medicaid agency to promptly reclassify members in accordance with the annual cost-of-living adjustment to MassHealth and Commonwealth Care members is wrong both as a matter of public policy and as a matter of law. 


Eligibility and premium levels in the programs administered by MassHealth are based on the federal poverty levels which by law are updated annually to reflect increases in consumer prices. The 2007 poverty levels were published in January 2007. Consumer prices rose substantially last year, and the 2007 poverty levels reflect this. The chart below shows these differences.

	Household Size
	2007-2008 Poverty Levels
	2006-2007 Poverty Levels
	Annual Difference
	Monthly Difference

	1
	                                  $10,212.00 
	                             $9,800.00 
	                     $412.00 
	$34.33

	2
	                                 13,692.00 
	                            13,200.00 
	                     492.00 
	41.00

	3
	                                  17,172.00 
	                            16,600.00 
	                     572.00 
	47.67

	4
	                                  20,652.00 
	                            20,000.00 
	                     652.00 
	54.33



By state regulation, the Office of Medicaid delays adopting the new poverty levels until April 1. However, the Office of Medicaid is not planning to promptly apply the new poverty levels to the existing caseload on April 1. Instead, it plans to wait until an individual’s annual redetermination date to adjust eligibility. This means an individual who was determined eligible in March 2007 would not have the benefit of the 2007 cost of living increase until March 2008—two months after the 2008 federal poverty levels will be published. 

It is important to apply the new poverty levels to the existing caseload promptly in order to assure that members are in the correct coverage type and charged the correct premium. Otherwise, individuals whose incomes place them in a lower poverty level after April 1 will be denied benefits to which they are entitled and charged premiums they do not owe. The Medicaid agency has a duty to redetermine eligibility promptly when it has information in its possession of a change in circumstance such as the publication of the new poverty levels. See 42 C.F.R. §§ 435.916 and 435.930.  


As far as we know the only group to whom the Office of Medicaid promptly applies the new poverty levels are individuals with social security income who receive an annual cost of living increase in January of each year. In those years in which the social security COLA is greater than the poverty level increase, as it was last year, this prompt reclassification results in a loss of medical benefits. The agency should be no less prompt in adjusting eligibility for those members who do not see an annual increase in income and who can only benefit from the annual poverty level adjustment.

Reclassification will allow many members now in MassHealth expansion categories to qualify for base Medicaid programs. This relieves spending pressure under the budget neutrality cap of the MassHealth waiver.


Many individuals will be disadvantaged by the agency’s current policy. The following examples show some of the ways in which delay in applying the new poverty levels harms low and moderate income families:

· A low-income individual slightly over the 2006 poverty level enrolled in Commonwealth Care Plan Type 2, after April 1, 2007, will be improperly charged a premium, and will not have dental coverage available under Commonwealth Care Plan Type 1 for which he is now eligible.

· Pregnant women just over 200% of poverty under 2006 levels, after April 1, 2007 should be in MassHealth Standard under which no premiums and drug co-payments are charged, not Commonwealth Care with $70 per month premiums and co-payments of $250 for a hospital stay, and $10/$20 for drugs.

· Children just over 300% of poverty under 2006 levels after April 1, 2007 are eligible for comprehensive MassHealth Family Assistance for $28 per month with no deductible, but instead they will be charged $33 for primary care from the Children’s Medical Security Plan and have a deductible of over $5000 before hospital care can be billed to the Uncompensated Care Pool

· HIV positive adults with income over 200% of poverty under 2006 levels who in 2007 are eligible for MassHealth Family Assistance with premium of $35 per month and $1/$3 drug copays will instead remain in Commonwealth Care with $70 per month premiums and co-payments of $250 for a hospital stay and $10/$20 for drugs.

We hope that the Administration will agree that the current policy delaying application of the higher federal poverty standard until the next household redetermination is wrong and that it will take corrective action as soon as is practical. We look forward to further discussion with you or your agency’s representatives in the near future.


Thank you for your attention to this matter





Sincerely,





Neil Cronin and Vicky Pulos,




Mass. Law Reform Institute




Brian Rosman,





Health Care for All
Copy: Thomas Dehner, Acting Commissioner      

Melissa Shannon, EOHHS, Director of Policy


Melissa Boudreault, Director, Commonwealth Care


Jamie Katz, General Counsel, Connector Authority


Sidney Asbury, Office of the Governor         

